
  MINUTE OF MEETING of SCOTTISH LOCAL GOVERNMENT PENSION SCHEME ADVISORY BOARD 
UNISON Offices, Edinburgh
21st April 2017 
Board Members Present:
	
	

	Cllr Jim Goodfellow
	COSLA

	Cllr John Mitchell
	COSLA

	William McGonigle (Chair)

Dave Watson (Joint Secretary)
	UNITE
UNISON

	Brian Gallagher
Brian Strathie
	UNITE
Scottish Water


Board Members Apologies:
	Cllr Alasdair Rankin (Vice Chair)
Cllr Stewart Cree
Cllr Ian McAlpine
Tony Dowling
	COSLA
COSLA

COSLA

GMB

	Stephen Smellie
Frank Gray
	UNISON

UCATT



	
	


In attendance:
	Jonathan Sharma (Joint Secretary)
Richard McIndoe
Bryan Smail
Stephen McNab
Catherine McFadyen
Observers:
Annette Greenslade
Lorimer Mackenzie
	COSLA
Strathclyde Pension Fund
Directors of Finance
SPDS

Hymans Robertson
SPPA
SPPA

	
	


1.
Welcome and Apologies
1.1
Willie McGonigle welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Apologies were noted.

2.
Conflict of Interest Declarations
2.1
There were no potential or actual conflicts of interest noted.
3.
Minute of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising
3.1
The Board agreed to the minute of the meeting of 29th September 2016.
3.2
The Board noted that all matters arising were covered on the agenda.
3.3
The Board were reminded that SPPA issued a circular on the Transparency Code and the practical implications of this would continue to be monitored by the Board.
4.
Scheme Advisory Board Work Plan – Review of Activities
4.1
Jonathan Sharma presented the updated work plan and members noted the progress made and that the workplan would be refreshed, in recognition of the outcome of the structure review (item 8 on the agenda).  
5.
Audit Scotland Overview report

5.1
The Board noted the Pensions supplement from Audit Scotland’s Financial Overview Report for 2015/16 and that there is a standing invitation for Audit Scotland to attend a future meeting of the SAB.

6. 
GAD Section 13 Dry Run Report

6.1
John Bayliss and Michael Ray from GAD gave a presentation on the Section 13 Dry Run Report which had recently been issued and circulated as part of the papers for this SAB meeting.  The Board welcomed the comprehensive overview provided by GAD and noted that the report doesn’t give recommendations and that there is an opportunity for the SAB to consider how influential it wants to be, as the actual report is undertaken following the 2017 valuations.

6.2
The Board discussed aspects of the Dry Run report around consistency, transparency and localised vs standardised approaches to valuation.  GAD clarified their expectations that only material differences would be interrogated further and that a prudent approach would be exercised.

6.3
The Board noted GAD’s assurance that there would be upfront engagement with Pension Funds and the SAB in developing the actual Section 13 report. 
7.
Financial Report
7.1
Jonathan Sharma presented the SAB financial report.  The SAB welcomed the report and noted that the levy for 2016/17 has been collected.

7.2
The Board agreed that the levy should be set at the same level for 2017/18 as for 2016/17.  This use and requirement for the funding would be reviewed in recognition of the outcome of the structure review, prior to determining the levy for future years.
8.
Structure Review – Terms of Reference 
8.1
The Board considered the report on structure review which presented the work which has been undertaken to look at structure options.  This included two pieces of work commissioned externally which were intended to flesh out options and issues and to ensure a balanced view is presented to the SAB.   The options appraisal covered 4 options, however no recommendations were made on which should be the preferred option.  The 4 options are:
· Keep the current arrangements for the 11 funds.

· Keep the 11 funds but with closer collaboration.

· Have one or more common investment pools.

· Merge the funds into one or more new funds.
8.2
During discussion Members considered whether a preference should be expressed on any of the options.  There was however a mixture of views covering opting for closer collaboration and a more fundamental pooling of investments and potentially merger into one or more funds.  Members concurred that scale is a key consideration, as drawn out in the report, but that there are other considerations which need to be factored in.  Whilst standing still was not seen as likely to be viable in the longer term, there are nonetheless many positives in the current arrangements which can be built on.
8.3
On the next steps, the Board agreed that the joint secretaries should write on behalf of the SAB to the Cabinet Secretary for Finance and Sustainable Growth, presenting the findings of the structure review whilst keeping all options open for consideration.   The letter would seek a meeting with the Cabinet Secretary in June to discuss the report and the next steps.  Depending on the outcome of that discussion it was envisaged that a wider stakeholder consultation would be undertaken, with further work undertaken to develop the options as determined.
9.
Review of Regulations – Pensionable Pay
9.1
Following on from updates provided at the May and September 2016 SAB  meetings, work has continued to reach agreement on wording for changes to HR guidance for Pensionable Pay to be issued by SPPA.

9.2
The Board noted that a form of wording was now acceptable to the employers and employee sides and that therefore the SAB agreed that this wording should now be included in the guidance.
10.
GMP indexation/ equalisation HM Treasury consultation
10.1
The introduction of the new State Pension in April 2016 replaced previous arrangements whereby the Additional State Pension was payable for contracted out members.  This introduced an inequality in payment of pension to male and female members, as well as no longer providing full indexation.
10.2
HM Treasury has consulted on 3 options and a response was provided on behalf of the SAB.  The SAB’s response expressed a preference for the option which would convert the GMP element into the scheme on a 1:1 basis, with indexation applied to the full pension.  In expressing this preference, the response emphasises that this comes at a cost to employers and therefore the additional cost burden should be met by the UK Government.

10.3
Due to the deadline for submission the SAB was asked to homologate the response and this was agreed. 
11
State Pension Age Review
11.1
The Cridland review of the State Pension Age has reported to the UK government. The recommendations include an increase in the SPA to 68 in 2037. The Board recognised that this has implications for the SLGPS as the Normal Retirement Age in the scheme has to follow the SPA.
12
FCA Asset Management Market Study
12.1
THE SAB noted that the FCA had recently published their interim report on Asset Management, with key findings that the cost of active fund management can be significantly higher than passive vehicles and there are concerns over the low levels of disclosure of costs and fees in the fund management industry.
12.2
The SAB noted that the Transparency Code is intended to address the issue of disclosure of costs and fees and that the structure review has highlighted issues around fund management going forward.  

13
Public Sector Pensions Governance Review
13.1
The SAB received an update from SPPA on its public sector pensions governance review which has now reported.  The SAB was asked to homologate a response provided on its behalf by the joint secretaries, due to the postponement of the SAB meeting in February.  This was agreed.
13.2
It was noted that SPPA would bring back any practical changes in due course for the Board to consider.
14
Exit Payment Cap
14.1
SPPA advised that it has issued a consultation on whether the Scottish Government should introduce an exit payment cap, as is being brought forward in England and Wales, to cap severance packages for higher paid workers.  
14.2
The consultation outlines four policy options ranging from the status quo to adopting the UK Government proposals in full.
14.3
The Board agreed that the joint secretaries would work with the SAB HR advisers to provide a response to the consultation, the deadline for which is 23rd June 2017.
15
Cessation Regulations 
15.1
The Board noted that SPPA is working on guidance and regulations for cessation payments, following on from discussions at previous SAB meetings which looked at this issue in detail.  
16
AOB
16.1
Following enquiries by employers’ side Members, it was clarified that the 5 COSLA representatives on the Board must be elected Councillors, according to the terms of reference, and that the term of office is until 31st March 2019.  
16.2
It was noted however that SPPA and COSLA would have further discussion, with regard to flexibility in the immediate period post the local council elections.
16.3
Whilst the SAB is due to meet again on 24th May, given the postponement of the SAB’s February meeting to today as well as the likely timing of the meeting with the Cabinet Secretary to discuss the structure review, it was agreed that this meeting should be re-arranged for later in June.  A revised date would therefore be communicated by the joint secretaries, once the date for the Ministerial meeting is confirmed.  
16.4 
The Chair informed the Board that the Employees side’s role as Chair has come to an end and that the role will revert to the Employer’s side for the next year.  The Employers’ side secretary would therefore write out to Members seeking nominations. 
Future Meeting Dates for Noting:
Wednesday 24th May – please note this meeting will not take place.

June 2017 – to be confirmed. 
Thursday 14th September 2017
Wednesday 29th November 2017

Thursday 1st March 2018
The meeting closed at 12.30pm.
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